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@ SAN JOAQUIN VALLEY

PUBLIC HEALTH CONSORTIUM





Monday, January 23rd, 2017, 9:30 a.m. – 3:00 p.m.

Meeting Minutes

	Topic Area
	Overview of Discussion
	Member Action / Follow-up

	Call to Order
	David Luchini welcomed all and called the meeting to order at 9:35 a.m.
In Person:  Van Do-Reynoso, Kathleen Grassi, Tammy Evans, Lori Williams, David Luchini, Donna DeRoo, Karen Elliott, Ashley Hart.
On Phone: Keith Winkler, Dr. Alvaro Garza, Guest Presenter: Sarah Baron

	

	Approval of Minutes 
	The minutes from 9-26-16 were approved by consensus.

	

	Action Items

	Meeting Location for 2017
	The Merced County Government Building is not as available as previously thought.  The library was on option but scheduling was done intermittently and there were other issues related to the library such as food boxes, internet and phone usage.  The group thought that the Merced Public Health Department was the easiest option at this time.  Members would pick up people who decided to take the train.  


	

	Policy System Environmental Subcommittee Updates Connections (meets quarterly by Zoom)
	Ashley Hart presented about the PSE Sub-Committee who had a meeting I early January.  The co-chairs are Sara Bosse, Fresno, and Rob Stewart, Tulare.  They are hoping to have an in-person meeting in early August.  They are working on developing a PSE 101 Training and posting what they currently have on Box.  

	-Share revised SOW/Framework with subcommittee members

	Data Subcommittee (meets monthly by Zoom)
	David Luchini and Ashley Hart explained that the Data Sub-Committee is working on a data mapping project similar to the Public Health Alliance and Fresno County, related to poverty and health issues.  Satvinder and Beth will be participating in a collaborative committee with the Public Health Alliance in order to provide rural input to their current Health Disadvantage Index (HDI).  

	 -Share revised SOW/Framework with subcommittee members

	STD Controller and Health Officer Syphilis Updates (meets quarterly by Zoom)
	Dr. Garza discussed the previous meetings and the focus related to congenital syphilis, which is highest in Kern and Fresno counties.  Dr. Alvaro Garza shared a PPT Summary of the 2016 STD Response from Fresno County with the STD members to be discussed further at the next meeting in February.  David explained that they have many cases of syphilis going through the jail and they have gained increased access to data for additional analysis.  

	

	County Updates / Questions for Other PHDs
· ACA
· Public Health Workforce Capacity

· Accreditation Updates
· Funding Opportunities/ Current Grant Opportunities
· Drought Updates

· Health Equity

· Other Significant Public Health Activities/Events
· Congenital syphilis
	Merced: Kathleen Grassi explained that a policy think tank from Berkeley is hosting an event about the impacts of high speed rail on 

They are two days away from finalizing their CHIP and will be distributing it on Thursday.  They hope to have their strategic plan completed in February, apply for PHAB in March, and have the AC attending the training in May.  Tim Livermore’s last day was on Friday, so they are without a health officer.   Dr. Cole, Madera County, is assisting with their TB Program and Dr. Birth, Fresno County, is assisting with the vital statistics program.  The state CCS program is providing medical oversight until they fill the position.  They are participating in GARE as a county (Behavioral Health, Probation Chief, Child Support Services, Social Services Department, and Kathleen plans to participate again) and they are sending 3 staff as part of the SJPVHC GARE Cohort.   They completed an EMS capacity assessment and were able to receive input from other counties as well.  They are planning to provide suggestions for improvement related to compliance with hopes of improving the EMS system.  They are putting a hold on their Jail Medical Services RFP, by extending their current contract by one year.  She is participating in a meeting later today related to needle exchange, under the state not county at this time.  They will participate with their HIV Program and hope to get the behavioral and social services programs to participate as well.  The AFLP Program will have changes and the state will go out to bid by opening it to other community-based organizations.  They are shifting away from the Nurse Family Partnership Program and are transitioning to the Healthy Families America Program, which does not require Public Health Nurses.  
Kings: Keith Winkler summarized that their needle exchange program is beginning in March, after the 90 day public comment period ends at the end of January.  They will have their program once per week at their public health main office, with all of the public health services closed at that time.  They will also have it at other locations within the county once per month.  He will send a link to their public application.  They have done targeted case management for a few years (Stanislaus and San Joaquin also participate) and they have had issues related to proving that the documentation is adequate.  In December 2016, a letter was sent to the CAO related to their incomplete documentation requesting a check to be sent within 60 days.  Tulare, Karen Elliot, explained the reasoning behind their inability to participate in the program related to the increased work related to the administrative process.  Their goal is to waive the fees for those patients with various diseases so that they continue to receive treatment; however, Medicare does not allow fees to be waived.  San Joaquin, Tammy, explained that they have the same issue related to billing.  They implemented a new system in the last month, where those who would have to pay are billed to the STD or TB Program within the county (billing the county and not the patient).  They have two staff members who will be participating in GARE.  They don’t have any plans yet for Public Health Week 2017.   Kings does not participate in the AFLP Program.  
Madera: Van Do-Reynoso explained that they hope to review applying to PHAB again in 6 months.  Their CHIP is split into four workgroups and a community member suggested completing the strategic plan in 6 months, which was encouraging.  There was a comment from the community to extend information to city government and elected officials.  It has been interesting seeing an expansion of thought related to various issues such as homelessness and truancy moving from law enforcement and education to a focus on health equity.  They are looking for a consultant and are open to suggestions.  Merced County, Kathleen, is using Optimal Solutions from Santa Cruz, they are using the CHIP in conversations with staff related to the strategic planning process.  Tulare, Karen Elliot, is using someone from PHI.  Fresno, Donna DeRoo, is working with an individual, Carol Smith-Davies.  The Kaiser Family Foundation has tracked data related to the ACA and have provided analyses related to a proposal, analyzed by various domains, which is updated regularly.  Madera has an intern job description for public health interns, which she will share with the members.  They completed a survey through the HPLP Program about the capacity of their workforce in understanding health equity, programmatic skills, technical skills, and professional development.  This has led to goals for training for staff and they plan to use Lynda.com to assist with training for staff.  Alameda County has a Public Health 101 Training PPT that you can tailor for your county which they currently use for all new public health employees.  They have had a shortfall in their WIC budget and need to revise their budget.  National Public Health Week is a large event in their county and they are planning to showcase their CHIP at the Board of Supervisors Meeting.  They will have community representatives assisting with the presentations and will focus on the topic of Healthy Nation 2030.  They are launching a comprehensive STD/Reproductive Health clinic, by combining various programs, to create a Thursday night clinic focused on youth.  The clinic will be launched in March and Van will share the flier with the members.  The members discussed a focus on treating more than the physical symptoms.  Human Impact Partners, is run by Jonathan and Lily from the Bay Area, which is a think tank and her group is focused on the first 100 day plan analysis of Trump’s Administration.  
San Joaquin: Tammy Evans explained that they are looking at applying for PHAB Accreditation in June.  She asked about the fees for Medical Marijuana ID Cards.  She learned about another county related to refunds and Kathleen explained that they were advised to stop charging the current fee and charge $100 and post a fee change.  They are looking at reopening the position of deputy director.  They are at a 5% vacancy rate at this time, with a variety of vacancies.  The nurses received a 14% salary increase, with everyone receiving a 5% increase and some other classifications receiving an additional 5% increase.  There is also an increase in retirement contribution at 5%.  These increases have been impacting their budgets and is leading to an increased focus on temporary positions.  They completed their CHIP about month ago and they are starting their Strategic Planning and have hired AdLusom and hope to submit their PHAB application in June.  They have been completing their gap analysis related to the documentation needed for PHAB.  They had two small levee breaks in the north part of their county, surface street flooding and trees falling because of the rain and wind gusts.  The FQHC lookalike will be opening in their clinic starting in early April, where they will be able to complete primary care appointments.  They are working on their public health lab and working with Stanislaus and Merced county.  The flu has impacted their hospitals and ERs.  They are moving forward on their public health building and received authorization to hire a consultant to assist with the feasibility of a new site versus renovating the current site.  They applied for the Dental Transformation Grant but have not received any update regarding that.     
Tulare: Karen Elliott explained that they are also working on RFPs for jail medical services and mental health in the future.  Rob will be out on 3 weeks for paternity leave and Karen Elliot is the current deputy director and temporary lead of the department.  They have two new board of supervisor’s members and will likely have a two more new ones following the next election cycle.  They are working on their CHIP and are finding there is a need for cultural competency for various healthcare providers and workers.  Focus group input has been that local providers are unaware of the needs of the community, especially the LGBT community.  Discussions with many physicians indicate they are uncomfortable having conversations with certain people and topics.  In terms of access to care, they are looking at cultural competency, location (how to get the services to the people as opposed to people to services), health literacy (how to educate/provide something to the community so that they understand how to access services, ie. Kern County- step by step, if you need then you do this).  They are also looking at school-based practices for getting services to children.  They are hoping to bring in other partners to the subcommittee meetings in order for including other opinions besides public health department.  They are looking at how much realignment is needed to cover the increasing expenses related to jail medical services.  A homelessness taskforce was created within their county which will include representation from mental health, public health, social services, cities, and community based organizations.  The Cedar Fire in August resulted in the county opening their emergency evacuation center for a three week period. There is concern they may need to open it for flood issues, but have not been impacted for this yet.  They are assisting Fresno county in performing some lab testing as their public health lab has had infrastructure issues.  

Stanislaus: Lori Williams has been the director for 3 months and has learned a lot over a short period of time.  She worked in Alameda for over 20 years and short time frame in San Joaquin.  Their senior leadership is currently struggling as their Health Officer is leaving at the end of March, there is not an assistant health officer, epidemiologist, or an assistant director.  They hope to have two CDC Associates to assist with their CD and communications (internally, with public, with stakeholders).  At the end of March, they will upload all documents for PHAB Accreditation.  The area where they have difficulty is related to the CHIP, which is expiring.  PHAB explained that they should demonstrate a process to show that they will complete an update for their CHIP.  The cultural shift within the department has been focused on uploading documents and getting things checked off the list, but there is a need to focus on sustainability for the future.  They are also focusing on engagement of staff and how to keep a continuous and sustainable momentum throughout the department.  She has noticed that the managers were not engaged and they have also been focused on adding fun and creativity into the process, through the 12 Days of Accreditation.  They also asked all of the managers to develop an elevator speech related to PHAB Accreditation, as a way to develop their own understanding as a way to lead others.  The agency will be looking at the whole-person care initiative (San Joaquin currently funded).  They have been on high alert related to the flood and have been planning for worst case scenarios.  They are concerned about the flu as there have been 3 deaths and plan to enhance their messaging and determine what efforts are occurring related to vaccines.  There was an all-day staff retreat in the end of October, which was well received by staff.  For Public Health Week, they are beginning to plan an event maybe a half-day celebration related to PHAB success.  They have 3 people participating in the GARE SJVPHC Cohort.  
Fresno: Donna discussed the FCHIP program and explained that they had the most attendance yet at the previous meeting.  They have had a few volunteers over the past few years and they were able to receive $100,000 from a local hospital and the hospital was able to provide the funding for the director.  They are looking into a structure for membership and a way for other organizations to contribute to the group.  David Luchini explained that they plan to participate in public health week, with a focus on the pillars of health related to FCHIP and Dr. Bird.  They plan to have a board briefing report and a short board presentation, community public health champions, and pillars of health community award.  They are working on a release program focused on connecting patients to resources.  They have had a confirmed Zica patient.  They are not seeing a large issue with flu but nothing unusual for this time of the year.  There is a large media interest in legionnaire’s disease at long term care facilities.  There is a large issue related to health realignment and the budget shortfall associated with it.  They have been participating in BSN courses at Fresno Pacific and National University in order to promote public health nursing.  David discussed the issues around correctional health such as bringing in PHNs to connect with pregnant nurses, the MAPP project focused on resources after release (such as residential substance abuse treatment), and behavioral health connection at meetings.  Related to tree mortality, there are contracts to cut trees in the 3,000 to 5,000 elevation with a priority related to trees closets to the road.  There is a Red Cross shelter training for about 30 nurses in Fresno County.  He asked about a PHN III or a Supervising PHN job description, such as a program lead but not a supervisor.  
Calaveras: No representative at the meeting.

Kern: No representative at the meeting.

Members discussed the option of reducing CHDP (foster kids not in medical home or foster kids who don’t meet income eligibility) with the implementation of the ACA.  Van discussed various CHEAC issues such as the NEOP Program Director exemption.  She also discussed the possibility of discussing the CHDP issue with CHEAC as well.  
Kathleen asked about the Health Equity Awards and if other counties are planning to apply.  Members felt that they were not able to compete after reviewing the requirements.  

Members discussed the recent report related to an increase in white mortality, deaths of despair.  

	-Ashley share White Mortality Data Report with members

	Lunch Break

	Bakersfield College Presentation: Sarah Baron
	Sarah Baron presented about her background and her current position at Bakersfield College.  They are developing a new Public Health degree, future certificates in public health, and she is looking for input on a Public Health Hackathon in March.  Members were interested in participating in a focus group related to the certificate, especially the online option.   Members could assist with the promotion of the event but could not provide sponsorship at this time.  The members discussed an opportunity for public health educational collaboration and a way for public health departments to provide input into their curriculum for future workforce development.  

	-Sarah will share syllabi for public health courses at Bakersfield College with SJVPHC members
-Ashley share Hackathon Fliers with SJVPHC

-Members could assist with promotion of the event

	2017-2018 Dues Billing Questions
	Donna DeRoo discussed the billing options which will include Calaveras.  She also asked the members when they preferred to be billed in relation to their fiscal year.  The members wanted to have their billing as soon as possible, early March.  There was also a discussion regarding future membership, such as Mariposa and San Benito.  

	-Letter to Kern County in March re: Dues for 2017-2018 

	P21- Version 2 (Advancing Prevention in the 21st Century) Conference Sponsored by the State
	Van Do-Reynoso explained that this is chronic disease prevention conference, hosted by the state to launch their 10 year strategic plan.  She explained that the next conference is scheduled for May 16th, 2017, 6-8pm Registration and May 17th, All Day.  The goal of the conference is to focus on local public health departments and not outside partners.  There will be a very packed agenda with various workshops, speakers, and poster presentations. 
 
	-Van will share the agenda with the members through Ashley

	GARE Cohort Update
	Ashley Hart summarized that the GARE Cohort has 14 members signed up.  Lori Williams discussed the opportunity for directors to participate; however, many directors were not able to participate based on scheduling.  Kathleen discussed that each group going from each county could work on their county plans on their own with the perspective of other counties.  Lori discussed a future goal as related to being able to have a unified response as a region.  The role of the team lead is to talk with Marsh.  

	-Ashley will assist Lori in organizing the GARE Cohort in terms of communication

	Health Policy Leadership Program (HPLP)
	Members discussed the option of the HPLP Health Equity Cohort and clarified that the cost is to be incurred by the department.  


	

	CCASSC Next Steps + Joint Meeting
	The CCASSC members were interested in having a joint meeting in the future with a focus on poverty and health intersecting to present to CSAC.  The goal is to have a joint meeting with them.  The next steps are to set up a planning call with the CCASSC & SJVPHC Chairs in order to develop a shared agenda.  There is a possibility of inviting the behavioral health directors as well.   

	-Ashley is coordinating with David Foster and Patty regarding setting up a planning call

	BARHII and Southern California Health Alliance


	David suggested contacting the BARHII Director, Melissa Jones, related to how to collaborate on shared topics, such as climate change.  
	-Ashley schedule a meeting with BARHII Director re: how to collaborate on shared topics such as climate change (heat mapping)
-Kathleen will share PPT re: heat mapping



	SJVPHC Regional Reports + Data Briefs
	Ashley Hart summarized that the regional reports are currently being revised by the graphic designer. She also summarized that the county data briefs are being printed for Fresno, Merced, San Joaquin, and Kings.  Ashley is working with Stanislaus, Madera and Tulare.  

	-Members provide feedback to Ashley re: County Briefs and Regional Reports

	Retreat Follow Up
	The retreat updates focused on voting versus consensus, related to policy and budget items.  The Operating Principles will be updated to include a focus on voting.  The SOW/Framework was revised to focus on the decision making authority of the members.  Donna is setting up the PHAB Accreditation Coordinator’s (AC) Convening with a tentative date for April 4th.  The AC have been suggesting various topics for discussion and learning.  There is a suggestion for a BOX Account for the ACs to share information and technical assistance.  Members are signed up for the BOX account and will contact Ashley if they have questions.  

	-Ashley create BOX folder for job descriptions

	Feedback and Future Agenda Items
	Kings County, Keith Winkler, will present on the collaboration with law enforcement at the March 2017 meeting.  Merced County, Kathleen Grassi, will present on the collaboration with primary care and behavioral health at the July 2017 meeting.  

	

	Adjourn
	David Luchini adjourned the meeting at 3:00 p.m.

	


Next Meeting: 
Monday, March 27th, 2017, 9:30 am-3:00pm, Merced Public Health Department
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